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HSE found that John Doyle Construction failed to
identify and implement reasonable control measures
that should have been in place to prevent any beam
from falling in that way. McClaren Construction
approved their sub-contractor’s work method
statement and also did not identify that controls
were lacking.

Worker Felled by Falling Metal Beam
in City Street
Two construction firms have been sentenced after a
six-metre metal beam fell from the sixth floor of a
building, striking and injuring a worker on a third
floor scaffold before crashing onto a busy street in
the City of London.

In addition, neither company took any steps to make
sure that no one was working below the areas
where the framework structure was being
dismantled.

The 32kg beam hit a 38-year-old building worker
while he was on an access platform, breaking six
ribs and fracturing three vertebrae. The man, a selfemployed sub-contractor, was in hospital for a week
and unable to work for two months.

McClaren Construction Ltd, of Kings Road,
Brentwood, Essex, was fined £22,500 with £14,854
in costs after admitting a similar breach of the same
Act.

He was working on the construction of the sevenstorey South Place Hotel in Wilson Street, EC2,
when the incident happened on 5 October 2011.

The court indicated that had the firm not been in
liquidation, a £50,000 fine would have been
imposed. However, John Doyle Construction Ltd,
registered with Administrators at Temple Quay,
Bristol, was fined a nominal £1 with no order for
costs after being found guilty of a breach of Section
3(1) of the Health and Safety at Work etc Act 1974.

McClaren Construction Ltd of Brentwood, Essex,
was the principal contractor and John Doyle
Construction Ltd, of Welwyn Garden City, which is
now in liquidation, was a sub-contractor.

After the hearing, HSE Inspector Eileen Gascoigne
said: “What happened at the building site that day
had the potential to kill one or more workers and
members of the public passing close by. It was
entirely good fortune that the consequences were
not even graver.
“The incident was entirely preventable. The risks
were foreseeable and the measures that needed to
be in place are well-known in the industry and were
readily implemented afterwards.
“As an experienced principal contractor, McClaren
failed to properly check the controls that John Doyle
proposed for the work, and failed to implement their
own procedures for ensuring there was no risk to
either other contractors, or members of the public,
from the work taking place.

Photo shows the location of the hotel construction
site at the time.
The Health and Safety Executive (HSE), which
investigated, prosecuted both companies for safety
breaches and both were sentenced at Southwark
Crown Court today (10 December).

“John Doyle was also an experienced contractor
and yet it too failed on an important safety issue.”
For safety information in the construction sector,
visit http//:www.hse.gov.uk/construction

The court was told that several John Doyle workers
were dismantling the temporary structural
framework on the sixth floor of the building when
they lost control of the six-metre beam. It fell down
the side of the building and hit the worker, who was
on a mobile work platform three storeys below, and
then landed in Wilson Street, a busy public highway
on one side of the site.
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The challenge to RPE manufacturers is to design
and engineer RPE that is both effective and more
wearable.

Why Can’t We Get Respiratory
Protection Right?
In a recent blog HSL’s John Saunders talked about
the role of local exhaust ventilation (LEV) in
protecting workers’ health. This blog continues the
theme of reducing inhalation exposure with the use
of respiratory protection equipment (RPE).

Several initiatives have provided useful tools to aid
the RPE selection – the updated HSE practical
guidance on RPE, the Clean Air? –Take Care!
Campaign and the HSE RPE pocket card, designed
specifically for wearers, are excellent resources.
And more recently the online RPE Selector Tool is
certainly worth a visit.

RPE isn’t the first choice in the hierarchy of control.
In fact it appears well down the ladder of options to
consider. But in many workplaces RPE is used as
part of a control strategy. With effective use of
suitable RPE, adequate control of exposure is
possible. But as the recent figures on ill health
caused by inhalation exposure published by HSE
show, we tend not to be getting respiratory
protection right. Why?

The legal requirement for fit testing should keep the
wearer in focus. With the aid of the Fit2Fit
competency scheme, fit testing is helping to ensure
that respirators are more suitable for wearers. RPE
manufacturers have helped by offering more sizes
of masks than ever before.
One of the most common reasons why wearers fail
a fit test (other than the mask not being suitable for
the wearer), is the inability of the wearer to don the
mask correctly. This is so often the case with
disposable filtering face pieces – which while being
the simplest form of RPE – are the hardest to fit
correctly. Fit testing provides an ideal opportunity
for essential wearer training.

After all, there is a wide choice of very good RPE
on the market, so where are we going wrong?
Effective use of RPE involves one very complex
and much overlooked component – the wearer!

So, if we are to get RPE right we need to make use
of the resources available, get wearers fit tested,
and ensure they are adequately trained. This way
we may then prevent adding further to the HSE
statistics.

Four Prosecuted After Roof
Fall Death
Anyone who has worn a respirator knows that they
are not comfy. They increase breathing burden,
interfere with communications, impair vision, make
you sweat and they can be difficult to fit correctly.

A developer, scaffolding company, its director and a
roofer have been sentenced after a worker fell
around seven metres to his death in Staffordshire

It’s no surprise that wearers may choose to not
wear respirators for short duration tasks, wear them
incorrectly to reduce breathing burden or heat
burden or remove them in contaminated areas for
communication or clarity of vision. Each of these
misuses can lead to increased inhalation exposure,
which may eventually cause the wearer to become
one of the HSE statistics.
With the often long latency of illness related to
inhalation exposure, it is difficult get across the
health message due to RPE misuse. I once heard
long latency health effects described as being a
‘slow accident’ – which I thought was a useful
description.

Stafford Crown Court on Tuesday (2 Dec) heard
that, on 29 December 2010, experienced roofer
Phillip Lonergan was installing the roof on a new
warehouse being built by E2 Developments Ltd on
land at Cotton Lane, Fauld, Tutbury.

As the demand for respiratory protection in sectors
such as healthcare expands, the demand for more
wearable respirators grows.
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Safe Start
He was standing
onUp
the edge of the roof when he
slipped and fell through a gap of more than 50
centimetres between two scaffolding rails erected to
form temporary edge protection.

Albion Tower and Scaffold (East Midlands) Ltd, of
Common Lane, Watnall, Nottinghamshire, was
fined £53,000 and ordered to pay £15,500 in costs
after pleading guilty to the same offence.

Mr Lonergan, 36, of Burton-on-Trent, died in
hospital the same day from head injuries.

Speaking after the hearing HSE inspector Lindsay
Hope said: “Each defendant failed to ensure Mr
Lonergan and other roofers could work safely. In
each case their failure was a significant cause of Mr
Lonergan’s death.

A Health and Safety Executive (HSE) investigation
found that the edge protection had been provided
by Nottinghamshire-based Albion Tower and
Scaffold Ltd.

“The temporary edge protection should have had a
third guardrail to reduce the space for a person to
slide through. It should also have had netting
around the edge, or toe boards. No such safety
measures were in place. The edge protection was
therefore inadequate to reduce the risk of serious
harm – something that should have been obvious to
both Albion and its director Lee Cotterill.

The company’s director, Lee Cotterill, who had no
formal qualifications as a scaffolder, had overall
control of the design, planning and construction of
the edge protection and personally signed it off as
being safe.
The edge protection was in the form of two
scaffolding guardrails running around the roof edge,
which were attached to horizontal scaffolding tubes.
However, British Standards only allow a minimum
of two guardrails to be in place when the angle of
the roof is ten degrees or less. The roof Mr
Lonergan was working on had a pitch of 20
degrees.

“E2 was provided with architects’ plans showing the
roof was at a 20-degree pitch but failed to plan,
manage or monitor the work in order to eliminate
the risk of a fall. One of the directors had never
heard of the regulations the company should have
been working to. It was therefore very difficult for
the company to discharge its duties under those
Regulations if directors were ignorant of them.

Roofer Peter Allum was approached by E2 to install
the roof panels and he, in turn, offered a number of
roofers the work, including Mr Lonergan. He was
supplied with the roof plans showing the 20-degree
angle in October 2010 but failed to deal with the
risks posed by the inadequate edge protection.

“Peter Allum was aware of the obvious risk of harm
posed by the inadequate rails, but did nothing about
it. As an experienced roofer he could, and should,
have tackled the issue.”
More than a fifth of all construction deaths are
caused by falls from or through roofs.

The investigation also found E2 Developments was
not aware of the Construction (Design and
Management) Regulations 2007 which required the
company, as the client, to notify HSE of the work
and appoint a competent scheme co-ordinator and
principal contractor.

High Dangers Caught on Camera

E2 Developments Ltd, of Hopley Road, Anslow,
Burton-on-Trent, pleaded guilty to breaching
Regulations 14(1), 14(2) and 22 of the
Construction, Design and Management Regulations
2007 and was fined a total of £66,000 with costs of
£13,200.

A Berkshire construction firm has been fined after
three workers were photographed on a roof and
ladder platform in Windsor without any safety
measures in place.

Peter Allum, 41, of Beamhill Road, Burton-on-Trent,
admitted breaching Section 3(2) of the Health and
Safety at Work etc Act 1974 and was fined £1,500
with £1,500 costs.

Able Building & Roofing Services Ltd, which
operates across the South East, was prosecuted by
the Health and Safety Executive (HSE) following
the incident at a two-storey house in Windsor
between 16-18 October 2013.

Lee Cotterill, 53, of Marple Drive, Aston-on-Trent,
Derby, pleaded guilty to breaching Section 3(1) of
the Health and Safety at Work etc Act 1974. He
was sentenced to three months in prison,
suspended for 12 months, and ordered to pay costs
of £4,000.

Reading Magistrates’ Court heard (1 Dec) that the
householder, who hired the firm for roofing work,
was so concerned by the obvious dangers faced by
the workers, he took photos and sent them to the
Health and Safety Executive (HSE), which
investigated.
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The photographs showed workers using an
unguarded ladder platform that had not been
erected properly, and also working on top of the
main roof without any means of preventing falls.

Thirty-seven-year-old Anghel Milosavlevici was
crushed to death while working on a basement
excavation in Ellerby Street, Fulham. The
excavations were not properly supported and
collapsed, crushing and trapping Mr Milosavlevici.
The emergency services were called but he was
pronounced dead at the scene.
Southwark Crown Court heard on 4 December how
Mr Conrad Sidebottom, who was the site manager,
was aware of the dangerous state of the
excavations, but took no steps to ensure it was
safe. It was also heard that Mr Richard Golding, a
qualified health and safety advisor contracted out
by AllDay Safety Services Ltd, was also aware of
the risks as he was responsible for drafting the
method of work statement.
This document was found to be inadequate and
was not followed, despite him having the authority
to stop dangerous works, which he failed to do.
Director of Siday Construction Ltd, Conrad
Sidebottom, 46, of Park Road, Hertford, was found
guilty of manslaughter on 2 December and was
sentenced to three years and three months in jail.

HSE told the court that the company had failed to
plan the work at height, which is inherently
hazardous, leaving their workers without adequate
protection against falls of up to six metres.
Able Building and Roofing Services Ltd, of Nine Mile
Road, Finchampstead, near Wokingham, was fined
a total of £10,000 and ordered to pay £986 in costs
after pleading guilty to two breaches of the Work at
Height Regulations 2005.

Richard Golding, 43, of Hadleigh, Benfleet, Essex
was found guilty of exposing another to a risk of
health and safety and was jailed for nine months.
Detective Chief Inspector Tim Duffield, Homicide
and Major Crime Command, who worked closely
with HSE, headed the investigation. DCI Duffield
said: “There was overwhelming evidence that
Sidebottom and Golding’s failure to carry out their
respective roles directly resulted in the death of
Anghel Milosavlevici. In this case the danger of
collapse was not only foreseeable, it had been
specifically identified by Golding in his risk
assessments.”

After the hearing, HSE Inspector Dominic Goacher
said: “The company put the lives of three of their
workers at risk by carrying out the roofing job in a
totally unsafe manner. Anyone falling from the roof
of a two-storey house would likely be killed and that
type of disregard for safety is totally unacceptable.
“Able Building and Roofing failed to follow basic, and
well-known, safety precautions and heed the
guidance available to roofing companies.

Mr Milosavlevici’s sister Cristina and his fiancée
Claudia said in a statement: “He was the most
gentle, kind-hearted and generous man you could
ever hope to meet.

“If the work had been planned correctly, more
suitable equipment, such as a scaffold, and effective
fall protection measures would have been in place.
Where practical when working on roofs, there should
be fully-guarded platforms or good edge protection
in place to stop falls happening.”

“He worked for Conrad Sidebottom for more than
two years before he was killed, but we were
shocked to hear evidence at the trial about how
dangerous the site had become, and how little
concern Mr Sidebottom showed for the safety of
everyone involved in the excavation works.
“We hope today’s verdict makes other construction
company directors take stock of their own working
practices, and ensure that they are doing
everything possible to keep their workers safe.”

Director and Safety Consultant Jailed
After Labourer’s Death
A commercial director and a health and safety
advisor have been jailed following the death of a
labourer in Fulham in December 2010.
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Thank you for your support in 2014 and we look forward to
working with you again in 2015; have a happy and safe
Christmas and New Year.
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